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which they had identified a considerable demand for in the area. The Council indicated that whilst they did not 
wish to buy the land direct, they would be happy to support the sale by the University and College direct to the 
market as part their planning/regeneration strategy.  

 
Members commented as follows: 
 

• Mike Herbert highlighted that it was very important that the University take advantage of the consultation process 
for the Meecebrook developments, which had a deadline of 12th December 2022. 

• Mike Herbert highlighted that the Council’s current position on needing to apply for new planning permission for 
the proposed car park was erroneous, as the boundary of the site was now smaller than the original site proposal. 
AR explained that this was currently being investigated and challenged. 

• Mike Herbert asked about alternative uses for the Lichfield car park if this were to be sold. AR highlighted that 
there were some restrictive covenants on the property, but the Council had indicated that a change of use to 
hotel may be possible as this reflected their town plan. All options would be explored of alternative possible use. 
Kevin Hetherington explained that the Strategy and Performance Committee had begun to consider the future 
strategy for the Lichfield campus, more broadly. 

 
The report was noted. 

494 Campus Masterplan (DISCUSSION) SR/19/05 
 

• During recent discussions with the Stoke-on-Trent City Council Planning Committee in relation to the development 
of the proposed Student Village, the Planning Committee indicated that it would be useful to have a briefing on 
the University’s intentions around the future use of the Leek Road site, including how compensatory 
environmental offsetting could be used to balance the loss of green space as a result of the Student Village 
development.  

• The draft proposal for the development of the Estates Masterplan which can then be shared (subject to approval 
by the University’s Board of Governors) with the City Council Planning Committee was discussed. The Masterplan 
will be shared for information only as preparation for the anticipated planning application for the new student 
village in 2023 (subject to the successful procurement of a DBFO partner).  

• The aim of this draft Masterplan is therefore to give City Council Planning Committee members a general high-
level overview of how the University intends to develop the Leek Road side of the campus over the next 10 years. 
In particular this will give an opportunity for any issues or concerns of the City Council Planning Committee to be 
aired prior to the planning application. The City Council planners have advised the University that whilst the 
presentation of the draft Masterplan is not a formal application, the briefing of members will help de-risk the 
Student Village project and give confidence to any potential bidders as well as setting the context and overview 
for any future University applications for new buildings on the Leek Road campus.  

• The draft masterplan proposal is therefore presented as a direction of travel, not a binding blueprint for 
development.  

• The draft Estates Masterplan, was presented, based on the strategic decision to relocate all learning and teaching 
onto the Leek Road side of the campus over the next 10 years. This will open up the possibility of developing the 
College Road side to focus on enterprise, research and other activities, potentially in conjunction with a 
development partner.  

• All development within the draft Masterplan must be aligned to the University’s strategic priorities including 
achievement of a Carbon Net Zero campus (scopes 1 and 2) by 2030. 

• Based on those strategic priorities, the first two major projects of the draft plan are the proposed Student Village 
(approved by the Board of Governors to move to the procurement phase on 21 September 2022) and the potential 
to create a Digital Building (not yet approved), the rationale for which is included in the body of the report. The 
proposed location of the Student Village is shown on the draft Masterplan along with future potential 
developments, including the ‘Flagship’ Digital Building, which are shown as place holders as they have not yet 
been defined in terms of prioritisation, scope, value etc.  

• The Committee were asked to approve the draft Masterplan and to recommend it to the Board of Governors for 
approval. 

 
 
Members commented as follows: 
 

• Ian Jenkinson stated that the University should not underestimate the importance of the green spaces that it 
currently has and the need to replace these with high quality habitat.   

• Ian Jenkinson also raised the issue of the cost of the upkeep of any redeveloped green spaces and the need to 
ensure that these were maintained in an appropriate way given the open nature of the campus and it being less 
occupied during the Summer. It was noted that the University would use a blend of wild and maintained green 
landscaping and the University was aiming to grow its vibrancy over the Summer periods.   
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500 Draft Financial Statements for y/e 31 July 2022 (APPROVAL): 
i. Draft Financial Outturn 2021/22 SR/19/12, including Annual Report & Draft Financial Statements to y/e 31 July 

2022 SR/19/12AppxA (Sharepoint) 
 

• The draft financial outturn for 2021/22 was introduced, explaining that this document summarised the financial 
performance shown in the Draft Financial Statements for the year ended 31 July 2022 (as presented within the 
Committee papers) and provided an audit trail between the numbers previously reported in the P12 management 
accounts and those now presented.   

• The differences arose from a number of adjustments which had been required by BDO, the new external auditors.  
It was explained that the operating surplus as reported of £13.6m was now £14.8m owing to a further late 
adjustment relating to an accrual for apprenticeship costs which BDO felt did not fall within the required definition 
for an accrual.   

• It was noted that the revised Draft Financial Statements had not been available to be tabled at the meeting as 
BDO had not yet concluded their audit work, specifically their review of the Annual Review and Draft Financial 
Statements.   

• The Annual Review and Draft Financial Statements were expected to be finalised shortly and would be made 
available to members of the Committee and would also be presented to the Board of Governors. 

 
Members commented as follows:  
 

• Kevin Gould commented on the lateness of the financial statements and the external audit report and enquired 
whether this was symptomatic of the current issues within the external audit sector. Sally McGill responded that 
some of the work could have been completed earlier in the process, and so whilst there was no doubt there was 
some turbulence in the external audit sector, earlier planning and progress with the assignment by the external 
auditors would have helped the current situation. The performance of the external auditors would be reviewed 
by the Audit and Risk Committee. This would be further explained in the next agenda item. 

The Committee noted the Draft Financial Statements for the year ended 31 July 2022, subject to the late adjustment and 
the conclusion of BDO’s work and review, and onward progression to the Board for approval, once completed. 
 
ii. BDO External Audit Report including management letter points and letter of representation SR/19/13 to follow 

 
• It was confirmed that the BDO External Audit Report, which had been shared in draft format with Audit and Risk 

Committee, had not yet been updated or finalised and could therefore not be tabled at the meeting.   
• Similarly, the letter of representation had not been finalised.  It was noted that the conclusion of the external 

audit had been problematic and appeared to arise partly from this being a new assignment for BDO, but also 
from resourcing issues on the part of BDO.   

• The University team were confident that they had provided all information as requested.   
• It was noted that there will be a debrief involving members of the University Executive and representatives from 

BDO before the end of December 2022, with a report from the Executive to be presented to Audit and Risk 
Committee in early 2023 to allow them to complete their assessment of the performance of the external auditors. 

 
The Committee noted the BDO Audit Report, subject to the conclusion of BDO’s work and review, and onward progression 
to the Board for approval, once completed. 
 

501 Update to financial regulations policy (APPROVAL) SR/19/14 
 

• The proposed changes to the Financial Regulations were explained to the Sustainability and Resources 
Committee. 

Members commented: 
 

• Members agreed that the changes were minor in nature and seemed appropriate. 

The amendments to the Financial Regulations were approved. 








